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I do not accept any absolute formulas for living. No preconceived code can see ahead to everything that can happen in a man's life. As we live, we grow and our beliefs change. They must change. So I think we should live with this constant discovery. We should be open to this adventure in heightened awareness of living. We should stake our whole existence on our willingness to explore and experience.





~ Martin Buber in Martin Buber : An Intimate Portrait


Perhaps these words best capture the intent and challenge of our Spiritual Development program of Life Span Religious Education here at the UU Church of Nashua:  to provide a range of resources and opportunities that encourage the members of our congregation to develop the beliefs and ways of living that give meaning to their lives. Throughout the past 12 months this has involved informing people of books, newsletters and other written resources, web offerings, workshops and courses held here and elsewhere in the district, small group ministry and other kinds of covenantal or discussion groups, and movies, trips, and a variety of experiences all designed to expand people’s exposure to religious, ethical and philosophical information and encourage discourse and self reflection.  Our committee of volunteers has been aided in this process by the active contributions of  Meredith Olsen, our Interim Director of Life Span Education, and Rev. Janet Newman, our interim Minister.


Our offerings have included the following:


The Small Group Ministry Program, consisting of on-going lay-led groups that provide the opportunity to develop closer personal relationships while exploring together the issues that life presents.  The program is bound by a covenant of right relations and the covenants the individual groups develop, and includes training and a monthly consultation time for the group facilitators.  Most groups meet monthly, use a structured approach that emphasizes deep listening, and perform a service at some point in the year.  The program includes both time-limited groups and open-ended groups.  The following people have worked on the program or currently co-facilitate groups:

Jerry Ross, SGM Team Co-coordinator

Gail McMorrow-Donahue, SGM Team Co-coordinator

Monica Staple, Administrative support

Co-facilitators:

Barbara Berrios

Gail McMorrow-Donahue

Jameson Gagne

Roy Goodman

Bob Keating

Hilary Keating

Jerald Ross

Clair Ryan

Emma Sousa


Courses , Workshops and Discussion Groups We offered several UUA Tapestry of Faith courses this year, or offerings inspired by these programs, including The New (and not-so-new) UU (led by Jerry Ross and June Haskell) , Wi$dom Path (led by Rev. Janet Newman), and started an Adult OWL (Our Whole Lives) series (led my Monica Staples, Ginger Hedges and Billy Parker: see below).  Other workshops included training in “Non Violent Communication” (Lori Lerude and Ginger Hedges) and on-going practice sessions, “Find Your Inner Story Teller” (John Sanders) a workshop on story-telling, “Rowleyism” (Rev. Janet and Meredith Olson) a discussion group focusing on sermons by our former minister the late Don Rowley, a “Spirit Mask Making” workshop (Ginger Hedges and Anya Zakiewicz) , a session called “The Lord of the Rings Meets Unitarian Universalism” and “Lunch and Learn” forums led by Meredith for input into future directions of the Life Span Religious Education program.

Adult OWL (Our Whole Lives)  In August last year, three members of our church, Billy Parker, Ginger Hedges and Monica Staples attended Young Adult and Adult level Our Whole Lives (OWL) training. Our Whole Lives is a comprehensive lifespan sexuality education course written jointly by members of the Unitarian Universalist Association and the United Church of Christ. Developed for specific age ranges across the entire life-span, it is designed to help participants make informed and responsible decisions about their sexual health and behavior.  Following this training, this year our members offered an Adult OWL class here at UU Nashua (together with Lori Wilkinson from the UU Church of Manchester and Craig Neth from First Church Nashua, UCC) . Drawing from both the Young Adult and Adult curricula, the class was held monthly and had an average of 10 participants per month (excluding facilitators).


Young Adult Group  Co-facilitators Jamie Gagne and Monica Staples led a Young Adult Group this year. Young Adult group is open to folks age 18-35 in our congregation as well as neighboring congregations. They held monthly discussion groups, generally with a pre-selected topic. They also co-hosted with Faith Architects their inaugural “Scaffold Series” conference in March 2015. There, Ruth Hinkle from Faith Architects joined our group for a weekend long conference about worship. Participants included Meredith Olson, Jamie Gagne, Monica Staples, Sean Chadwick from UU Nashua and Annie Gonzalez Milliken from the UUA. The culmination of the conference weekend was a service for the congregation which the group planned and led. 

Deeper Than Coffee  ran on the second Sunday of every month this year after “coffee hour.” Deeper Than Coffee is based on a covenantal small group ministry model of sharing, listening and learning. Participants shared 45 minutes reflecting on what the Sunday service meant to each of person, listening respectfully as each person talked.  Participation ranged from 9 to 12 folks in most sessions, with over 20 at a few. Many participants now attend regularly.  Various members of the congregation rotated as volunteer facilitators, including Lori Lerude (who coordinated the program), Bob Keating, and John Sanders.

Collaboration with Other Committees.  Our committee collaborated with other church committees on some important offerings.  Once a month Bill Kennedy, June Haskell, Jerry Ross or another member of our committee worked with Sherri Woolsey or someone from Membership to conduct a welcoming and orientation session for guests called “Intro to UU.”  These hour-long sessions offered visitors and newcomers an introduction to the faith and ways to become involved in or become a member of the congregation.  We also worked with the Social Justice Committee to do a monthly social justice or ethically themed “Movies That Matter”, including such offerings as The Story of Granny Dee, Two Who Dared,  Transition 2.0, Pay2Play, and Being Mortal. Some of our members also participated in workshops conducted by the Nominating/Leadership Development Committee. Finally, our committee worked with the Worship Associates to bring Rev. M’Ellen Kennedy in as a guest minister for one Sunday Service. 

Participation in District and Regional Workshops and Training. The committee, through the initiative of some of its members or our Interim DLRE Meredith Olson, let people know about educational opportunities offered at other UU congregations or in the District. These included the “UU Spirituality Wellspring Training,” training for “Congregations in Transition,” and training on “Restorative Circles.” 


Support for Other Spiritual Development Activities.  The Committee has cognizance over other spiritual development related activities in the congregation and works to support these offerings. The Nashua Buddhist Meditation Group offers a regular space for UU Church and Nashua community members to practice meditation and study the dharma with longtime practitioners and students of Buddhism. This program is facilitated by Martha Roberts (coordinator) and Karen Fitzpatrick (church liaison).The Reiki Drum Circle is group that has gathered to share Reiki healing and a spiritual meditation journey. Sessions often end with community spirit drumming. This program is facilitated by Anya Zakiewicz and Robin Panousis, both Reiki Master/Teachers and Reiki Drum Master/Teachers. Committee member Lori Lerude played an active role in the ongoing development of our Covenant of Right Relations, along with Kathy Fletcher and Ginger Hedges, and has undertaken an initiative to introduce to the congregation the concept of restorative circles as a “tool” to help members when difficulties arise in relations.


The Spiritual Development Committee met as a group on a monthly basis and shared responsibilities on many of the programs offered.  Ours has been a hard-working but enjoyable group. I will be stepping down as Chair of the committee at the close of this “church year” after serving in that role for three years.  It has been a pleasure working with the committee and I appreciate the contributions of so many people that have made our Spiritual Development program the success that it has been. 

Jerry Ross, Committee Chair

Members:

Bill Kennedy

Lori Lerude

Monica Staples

June Haskell

John Sanders

